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1. Will long-term care homes be required to transition to rapid antigen testing? 

Yes, the ministry signaled the start dates for mandatory transition to rapid antigen tests in the 
Associate Deputy Minister memo on January 27, 2021. Homes must have fully operational 
rapid antigen testing programs in place in accordance with the following timelines: 

Region Initiation of 
Transition 

Period 
 

Begin Offering 
“Day Of” 

Antigen Tests 
for Support 

Workers and 
General Visitors 

(where 
Permitted) and 

Antigen Testing 
for Caregivers 

Initiating 1 
Weekly Antigen 
Test for Staff, 

Student 
Placements, 
Volunteers 

Full 
Implementation 

of the Rapid 
Antigen 

Screening 
Program  

Durham Region 
Health Department  
Ottawa Public Health  
Peel Public Health  
Simcoe-Muskoka 
District Health Unit  
Toronto Public Health 
Windsor-Essex 
County Public Health 
Unit  
York Region Public 
Health Services 

February 8 to 
15, 2021 

February 16, 
2021 

February 28, 
2021 March 15, 2021 

All other public health 
units 

February 16 
to 21, 2021 

February 22, 
2021 

 
 
2. Can homes still accept PCR tests prior to March 15th? 

Yes. Long-term care homes can take a phased approach to implementing the rapid antigen 
screening program. PCR tests can still be accepted up until the rapid antigen screening 
program is fully implemented on March 15th. 

 

Timeline for Transitioning to Rapid Antigen Testing 
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3. I am a long-term care home located in Durham Region Health Department/ Ottawa 
Public Health/ Peel Public Health/ Simcoe-Muskoka District Health Unit/ Toronto 
Public Health/ Windsor-Essex County Public Health Unit/ York Region Public 
Health Services. What are my transition timelines? 

Transition timelines (recognizing flexibility in Q2) are as follows: 

• Begin the transition to rapid antigen testing between February 8th and 15th, 2021  
• Begin offering “day of” antigen tests for support workers and general visitors (where 

permitted) as well as antigen testing for caregivers by February 16th, 2021 
• Initiate at least 1 weekly antigen test for staff, student placements, and volunteers by 

February 28th, 2021 
• Must have fully implemented the rapid antigen screening program by March 15th, 2021 

 
 

4. I am a long-term care home in all other public health units. What are my transition 
timelines? 

Transition timelines (recognizing flexibility in Q2) are as follows: 

• Begin the transition to rapid antigen testing between February 16th and 21st, 2021 
• Begin offering “day of” antigen tests for support workers and general visitors (where 

permitted) as well as antigen testing for caregivers by February 22nd, 2021 
• Initiate 1 weekly antigen test for staff, student placements, and volunteers by February 

28th, 2021 
• Must have fully implemented the rapid antigen screening program by March 15th, 2021 

 
5. Can staff, caregivers, student placements and volunteers opt for weekly PCR testing 

instead of rapid antigen testing following March 15th?  

No. As of March 15th, the rapid antigen screening program must be fully implemented in all 
long-term care homes and staff, caregivers, student placements and volunteers must be tested 
using the rapid antigen test. PCR testing will only be used to confirm a positive test result on a 
preliminary positive rapid antigen test (unless a rural, remote or far north exception applies). 

 

6. The Ontario Government announced on February 8th, 2021 that it is gradually moving 
back to the COVID-19 Response Framework. Does this impact the timelines? 

No. Homes should follow the restrictions and requirements that apply to the zone your PHU 
region is assigned to – restrictions and requirements are set out in the Minister’s Directive: 
COVID-19: Long-term care home surveillance testing and access to homes. PHUs in the 
Shutdown zone should continue to follow the restrictions and requirements under the Grey 
zone in the Minister’s Directive.
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7. Who must be tested for COVID-19? 

As per the Minister’s Directive: COVID-19: Long-Term Care Home Surveillance Testing and 
Access to Homes effective February 16, 2021, all staff, student placements and volunteers 
working in long-term care homes must be tested regularly in accordance with the Minister’s 
Directive, unless the exception for individuals who have previously had laboratory confirmed 
COVID-19 applies. 

The testing requirements in the Minister’s Directive include all individuals working in long-term 
care homes who are: 

• Staff as defined in the Long-Term Care Homes Act, 2007 

• Volunteers as defined in the Long-Term Care Homes Act, 2007 

• Student placement, meaning any person working in the long-term care home as part 
of a clinical placement requirement of an educational program of a college or 
university, and who does not meet the definition of “staff” or “volunteer” under the 
Long-Term Care Homes Act, 2007. 
 
The Minister’s Directive also includes additional testing and documentation 
requirements for general visitors, caregivers and support workers. 

 
8. What type of test for COVID-19 can be done to meet the surveillance testing 

requirements? 

Currently, COVID-19 testing can be done using a validated real-time polymerase chain 
reaction (PCR) laboratory test or a point-of-care rapid antigen screening test (antigen test) in 
accordance with the protocols and frequency contained in the COVID-19 Guidance: 
Considerations for Rapid Antigen Screening (Provincial Testing Guidance). Once fully 
implemented (i.e., by March 15th), only rapid antigen tests will be used for surveillance testing 
in non-outbreak LTC homes (unless an exception applies). 

9. What are the testing requirements for staff, student placements and volunteers (I.e., 
how often do they need to be tested)? 

The testing requirements for staff, student placements and volunteers once a home has fully 
transitioned to rapid antigen testing is three times per week on non-consecutive work days or 
“day of” testing when attending to the home two times per week or less or only on two 
consecutive work days. 

During the transition period, PCR testing may continue to be accepted based on the frequency 
identified in the Minister’s Directive for zone assignments.  

Current Testing Requirements under the Minister’s Directive: Long-Term Care 
Homes Surveillance Testing and Access to Homes (effective February 16, 2021) 

(Testing Requirements Prior to March 15th)  

 

http://www.health.gov.on.ca/en/pro/programs/publichealth/coronavirus/docs/Antigen_Screening_Guidance_2020-12-30.pdf
http://www.health.gov.on.ca/en/pro/programs/publichealth/coronavirus/docs/Antigen_Screening_Guidance_2020-12-30.pdf
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10. What are the testing requirements for caregivers, support workers and general 
visitors (I.e., how often do they need to be tested)? 

The testing requirements for support workers and general visitors (where permitted) are “day 
of” regardless of how many times they attend to the home in a week. The testing requirements 
for caregivers are the same as for staff, student placements and volunteers.  

During the transition period, PCR testing may continue to be accepted based on the frequency 
identified in the Minister’s Directive for zone assignments.  

11. Does the Minister’s Directive apply to MLTC inspectors?  
 
MLTC inspectors have a separate and specific protocol that has been established within the 
ministry. Inspectors must confirm that they have received a COVID-19 test (within either the 
past week or two weeks depending on zone) and must verbally attest to not subsequently 
having tested positive to their manager. Inspectors must keep an official record of all negative 
or positive tests and verbally attest to a negative test upon entering a home.  
 
12. Are sales representatives or maintenance workers subject to the Minister’s 

Directive?   

A sales representative is considered a general visitor under the COVID-19 Visiting Policy 
and is subject to the same requirements that apply to general visitors under the Minister’s 
Directive. 

It is the discretion of the long-term care home to determine if the maintenance worker is 
considered a “staff” member for the purposes of the Long-Term Care Homes Act, 2007 or if 
they would be accessing the home as a visitor. If the long-term care home determines that 
the maintenance worker is a visitor, the individual would be considered a support worker 
and the home must follow the testing related requirements for support workers under the 
Minister’s Directive. Alternatively, if the maintenance worker is a staff member, the long-
term care home must follow the testing related requirements for staff under the Minister’s 
Directive. 
 
13. Can homes ask a person visiting a very ill or palliative resident to demonstrate 

that they have received a negative PCR test result or take an antigen test? 

The requirements for support workers, caregivers and general visitors do not need to be 
followed in an emergency or palliative situation. 
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14. What are the requirements for residents who leave the long-term care home for 
extended periods of time? 

The mandatory rapid antigen screening test program does not apply to residents. Long-
term care homes may choose to test returning residents using a PCR test or a rapid 
antigen test at their own discretion. According to Directive #3, the requirements are: 

• Admissions and Transfers. Residents that have been admitted or transferred back to 
their long-term care home from either a hospital or the community must be tested for 
COVID-19 and undergo a 14-day isolation period. 

• Short Term Absences. Residents who leave the long-term care home for a day (without 
an overnight stay) must be actively screened upon their return but do not require testing 
or self-isolation. 

• Temporary Absences. Residents that are away from the long-term care home one or 
more nights for social reasons must be actively screened upon their return and must 
self-isolate for 14 days. 

• Medical Absences. Residents who require out-patient medical visits or have a single 
night stay in the Emergency Department must be actively screened upon their return but 
do not require testing or self-isolation 

 

 
15. How often should I conduct rapid antigen testing?  

Testing frequency remains unchanged. See questions 9 and 10.  

  

Testing Requirements Following Full Implementation of Rapid Antigen Screening 
Program (March 15th Onwards) 
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16. How do I know when staff, caregivers, student placements and volunteers need to be 
tested? It gets complicated when considering sick days, vacation days, and shift 
work. 

Below is a flow chart that may help navigate testing requirements for staff, caregivers, student 
placements, and volunteers:  
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17. What does “before entry to the long-term care home” mean (i.e. do staff, student 
placements and volunteers need to be tested prior to entry)?  

Staff, student placements and volunteers must be tested as soon as possible after beginning a 
shift. 
 
18. What does “before entry to the long-term care home” mean (i.e. do caregivers, support 

workers or general visitors need to be tested prior to entry)? 
Caregivers, support workers and general visitors (where permitted) must be tested and receive 
their results before direct contact with residents. Support workers and general visitors (where 
permitted) must be tested “day of” regardless of how often they attend to the home in a week. 
Caregivers are subject to the same testing frequency as staff, student placements and volunteers.  
 
19. What if a support worker or general visitor attends the home more than once in a 

single day? Do they need to be re-tested each time? 
Testing is only required once on the “day of” entry to a long-term care home. 

 

20. Do support workers and general visitors who attend to multiple homes in the same 
day need to be tested at each home? 

No. Testing is required at the first long-term care home the support worker or visitor enters that 
day and before contact with residents. Before entry into any additional long-term care homes, it 
is necessary to demonstrate proof of a negative antigen test from that day or otherwise take 
another test. 

 

21. I am a support worker/general visitor. Why do I need to be tested daily when staff do 
not? 

The approach to rapid antigen testing for staff, student placements and volunteers, as well as 
caregivers, is aimed at maximizing the frequency of testing in the context of home operations, 
and staff knowledge and training on strong infection prevention and control practices and 
proper use of personal protective equipment.  
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22. What if a home is in outbreak? Does the transition schedule still apply? 
Consistent with the current clinical guidance from the Office of the Chief Medical Officer of 
Health, long-term care homes in outbreak should plan to start transition to rapid antigen testing 
within two weeks of an outbreak being resolved. 
 
23. If a long-term care home is in outbreak, should the home switch back to using solely 

PCR testing? 
Yes. The rapid antigen testing program is suspended in an outbreak as all staff and residents 
must be tested using (diagnostic) PCR tests. A local Public Health Unit may choose to use 
antigen tests for specific purposes during an outbreak. 
  
24. What and who is eligible for the regional exemption to the rapid antigen program? 

Long-term care homes in rural, remote and northern communities will be able to adopt an 
alternative model for staff, caregivers, student placements and volunteers in recognition of the 
unique or exacerbated challenges facing these communities (e.g., lower than average access 
to human resources). The alternative model will include: 

• 1 PCR (lab-based or Abbott ID NOW™ COVID-19 Test) and 1 antigen test (Panbio™ 
COVID-19 Ag Rapid Test) on separate days within a 7-day period no later than Feb. 22 
(regardless of PHU region).  

• For staff, caregivers, student placements and volunteers who only attend the home 
once in a 7-day period, either of these tests would be acceptable.  

• For support workers and general visitors, an antigen test would still be required “day of” 
regardless of how many times the individual presents at the home in a 7-day period. 
 

As a guideline, long-term care home licensees may consider the following characteristics for 
rural, remote and northern communities: a community with a population of less than 30,000, 
and a travel time that is greater than 30 minutes from a community with a population of more 
than 30,000; a community that is without year-round road access, or reliant on a third party 
(such as train, airplane or ferry) for transportation to a larger centre (source: Rural and 
Northern Health Care Framework/Plan, Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care, 2011). Homes 
that wish to pursue this exemption should notify the ministry. 

 

 

Exceptions to the Transition Schedule 
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25. Why are long-term care homes being asked to start using antigen tests for 
surveillance testing? 

The Panbio™ COVID-19 Ag Rapid Test is a screening tool that is used for point-of-care testing 
to detect COVID-19 in 15 to 20 minutes making it simpler and faster to identify potential 
COVID-19 positive cases that otherwise may be missed.   

 
26. My long-term care home doesn’t have the resources or capacity to establish antigen 

testing at the home; what additional support can a long-term care home rely on? 

Recognizing that the transition to antigen testing will require additional preparation, capacity 
and support, the Ministry of Long-Term Care and Ontario Health will continue to work with 
long-term care homes and with members of the health care sector to identify local supports 
(e.g., from pharmacies, community labs, paramedics) that could help conduct antigen testing 
at long-term care homes.  

Long-term care homes are encouraged to build on their existing relationships within the health 
sector to aid the implementation of antigen testing. 
The ministry is exploring developing an optional Vendor of Record to connect long-term care 
homes wishing to contract with providers to conduct surveillance screening clinics on their 
behalf in the long-term care home. The ministry would look to developing and providing the 
necessary templates and service agreements to support licensees in making decisions 
regarding entering into contracts with providers and the terms and conditions on which 
services are provided. The Vendor of Record would be optional and would not prevent homes 
from contracting with a qualified vendor that is not on this roster.   

 
27. Testing staff, caregivers, student placements and volunteers three times a week and 

support workers and visitors on “day of” will require a lot of resources. Who can 
perform the test? 

The government has recently made regulatory amendments under the Laboratory and 
Specimen Collection Centre Licensing Act (LSCCLA) allowing for a time-limited exemption 
from the LSCCLA for persons who perform point-of-care antigen testing and who are 
participating in the rapid antigen screening program and are in compliance with its conditions.  

This change allows a broader range of health professionals to collect specimens and perform 
COVID-19 point-of-care antigen testing. In addition to all regulated health professionals, this 
may include, for example, (active or retired) Personal Support Workers, Occupational 
Therapists, Registered Massage Therapists and others. A list of examples is included in 
Appendix 1 at the end of the Update: Enhancing the Protection for LTC Homes Memo. 
  

Other Questions 
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28. Is self-swabbing an acceptable method of specimen collection? 
No. Rapid antigen tests must be performed by health professionals which includes all 
regulated health professionals and also includes (active or retired) Personal Support Workers, 
Occupational Therapists, Registered Massage Therapists and others.  

 
29. How many Panbio™ COVID-19 Ag Rapid Tests should long-term care homes order? 
 
Long-term care homes should place orders with Ontario Health 7-14 days in advance, to 
ensure timely delivery. Homes are encouraged to pre-order testing kits for multiple rounds of 
testing (e.g., bulk order). Ontario Health recommends that long-term care homes order 
approximately one month’s supply of testing kits at a time. 

• For large orders: There are 800 tests per case. Please place your order in multiples of 
800 (i.e. 800, 1600, 2400, etc.), to ensure timely delivery. 

• If your site requires fewer than 400 tests, you may continue to order in multiples of 25 
(25 tests per box).  
 

Where possible, Ontario Health encourages head offices to place and receive orders for 
multiple homes by contacting covid19testing@ontariohealth.ca. 
 
30. The waste generated from the testing is considered microbiological waste. Do the 

materials need to be autoclaved or incinerated? Are the costs of the waste disposal 
covered in the Prevention and Containment Fund? 

Upper respiratory swabs and Panbio™ waste are considered microbiological waste. The 
Ministry of the Environment and Climate Change (MECC) and PIDAC provide guidance on 
how to dispose of microbiological waste. According to PIDAC, incineration is not required for 
microbiological waste and if the treatment (such as autoclave) is capable of inactivating 
spores, then disposal in landfill is permitted. This expense is eligible for Prevention and 
Containment Funding. 

 

31. Do individuals need to provide consent every time they are tested? 
The health practitioner administering the COVID-19 test must obtain the consent of the 
individual in accordance with the Health Care Consent Act, 1996. An individual must consent 
to a test for COVID-19 before the test can be administered— this includes staff, caregivers, 
student placements, volunteers, support workers and general visitors. 
 
32. How is consent given? 
Consent must be obtained in accordance with the Health Care Consent Act, 1996. Long-term 
care homes should determine the best approach to get consent from an individual being 
tested.  

mailto:covid19testing@ontariohealth.ca
https://www.publichealthontario.ca/-/media/documents/B/2018/bp-environmental-cleaning.pdf
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33. What happens if individuals refuse to be tested? 

The health and safety of individuals in long-term care homes is a top concern. Testing results 
help protect individuals in the home (e.g., staff, student placement, volunteers, residents) from 
exposure to infectious diseases. As provided in the Minister’s Directive, every licensee of a 
long-term care home must ensure that no staff, caregivers, student placements, volunteers, 
support workers or general visitors enter the long-term care home unless the requirements 
contained in the Minister’s Directive for testing have been met. 
 
34. If an individual has been vaccinated or immunized for COVID-19, do they still need to 

be tested prior to visiting a long-term care home? 
Yes, the testing requirements of the Minister’s Directive continue to apply to individuals who 
have been vaccinated, in addition to continuing to follow public health measures including 
masking, physical distancing, hand hygiene, and symptom screening. This includes active 
screening on entry to the long-term care home for symptoms and exposures for COVID-19, 
including temperature checks, attesting to not be experiencing any of the typical and atypical 
symptoms of COVID-19 (in accordance with Directive #3 issued by the Chief Medical Officer of 
Health). 
 
35. Do individuals who test positive on the rapid antigen test need to be confirmed with 

lab-based PCR testing? 

A positive test result on the rapid antigen test should be considered a preliminary positive and 
requires a confirmatory laboratory-based PCR test. The following actions should be taken: 

1. Counsel individual that the result is preliminary positive and PCR confirmation is 
required. 

2. Issue guidance to return home and self-isolate until receipt of confirmatory laboratory 
PCR test result. 

3. Ensure confirmatory laboratory-based PCR testing is performed within 24 hours. 
4. Report the preliminary positive result to the local Public Health unit as soon as possible. 

 
 

36. Does a preliminary positive result on the Panbio™ COVID-19 Ag Rapid Test mean the 
long-term care home is in outbreak? 

No, a preliminary positive result does not mean the long-term care home is in outbreak. The 
individual who tested positive is required to have a confirmatory PCR test.  Local Public Health 
Units will remain the authoritative body on the declaration of a COVID-19 outbreak, which will 
continue to be based on the presence of a positive result on a confirmatory, lab-based PCR.   
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37. Does the Panbio™ COVID-19 Ag Rapid Test detect variants of concern? 
Abbott (the manufacturer of the test) confirmed that the test detects the nucleocapsid protein 
rather than the spike protein (where the mutation exists). 
 
38. I have questions regarding the Health Data Collection Services portal. Who can I 

contact? 

For questions regarding data collection and the Health Data Collection Services Portal please 
contact askhealthdata@ontario.ca. 

 
39. How can I learn about the rapid antigen testing implementation experiences of other 

long-term care homes? 

Ontario Health will be holding webinar-based Community of Practice (CoP) sessions for homes 
to share their successes, concerns, problems, knowledge and expertise with using rapid 
antigen tests. You can find information about upcoming sessions here. 

 
40. Who can I contact if I have any issues? 
Please send any issues to covid19testing@ontariohealth.ca (or your Ontario Health primary 
contact) with a description of your issue. 

mailto:askhealthdata@ontario.ca
https://zoom.us/webinar/register/WN_AZ_RtBwZRjuLwLIsqgZMuQ
mailto:covid19testing@ontariohealth.ca
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